# REPORTER

No 6346 Thursday 8 May 2014 Vol cxliv No 29

# **CONTENTS**

	Obituaries	
510	Obituary Notice	515
510	Graces	
510	Grace submitted to the Regent House on	
	8 May 2014	515
511	Acta	
	Graces submitted to the Regent House on	
511	24 April 2014	515
	•	
512	End of the Official Part of the 'Reporter'	
512	Report of Discussion	
	Tuesday, 29 April 2014	516
512	College Notices	
512	Elections	524
	Vacancies	524
514	Societies, etc.	
	Cambridge Philosophical Society	524
	Cambridge University Scientific Society	524
	University of Oxford	
514	Vacancies	524
	510 510 511 511 512 512 512 512 514	510 Obituary Notice 510 Graces 510 Graces 510 Grace submitted to the Regent House on 8 May 2014 511 Acta Graces submitted to the Regent House on 24 April 2014 512 End of the Official Part of the 'Reporter' 513 Report of Discussion Tuesday, 29 April 2014 514 College Notices 515 Elections Vacancies 516 Societies, etc. Cambridge Philosophical Society Cambridge University Scientific Society University of Oxford



### NOTICES

# Calendar

- 13 May, *Tuesday*. Discussion at 2 p.m. in the Senate-House (see below).
- 17 May, Saturday. Congregation of the Regent House at 10 a.m.
- 21 May, Wednesday. Easter Term divides.
- 25 May, *Sunday*. Preacher before the University at 11.15 a.m., Dr C. M. Amos, G, Programme Executive for Interreligious Dialogue and Co-operation at the World Council of Churches (Ramsden Preacher).

Discussions at 2 p.m.	Congregations
13 May	17 May, Saturday at 10 a.m.
27 May	18 June, Wednesday at 2.45 p.m. (Honorary Degrees)
10 June	25 June, Wednesday at 10 a.m. (General Admission)
8 July	26 June, <i>Thursday at 10 a.m.</i> (General Admission)
	27 June, Friday at 10 a.m. (General Admission)
	28 June, Saturday at 10 a.m. (General Admission)
	19 July, Saturday at 10 a.m.

# Notice of a Discussion on Tuesday, 13 May 2014

The Vice-Chancellor invites those qualified under the regulations for Discussions (*Statutes and Ordinances*, p. 103) to attend a Discussion in the Senate-House, on Tuesday, 13 May 2014, at 2 p.m. for the discussion of:

- 1. Report of the Council, dated 14 April 2014, on the period of office of a Pro-Vice-Chancellor and the conferment of the title of Senior Pro-Vice-Chancellor (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 465).
- **2.** Report of the Council, dated 14 April 2014, on revised committee arrangements for estate strategy and buildings (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 467).
- **3.** First-stage Report of the Council, dated 14 April 2014, on the replacement and rationalization of facilities covered by the University's Home Office establishment licence (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 469).
- **4.** First-stage Report of the Council, dated 14 April 2014, on the construction of a new building and refurbishment works for the Cambridge Judge Business School (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 470).
- **5.** Report of the Council, dated 31 March 2014, on space reconfiguration to accommodate the Proctors' Office in the Old Schools (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 472).
- **6.** Report of the General Board, dated 27 March 2014, on the establishment of a Readership in Probability (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 472).

The Report published in this issue (p. 514) will be discussed on Tuesday, 27 May 2014.

# **Notice of benefactions**

5 May 2014

The Vice-Chancellor gives notice that he has accepted with gratitude the following benefactions, of which both the capital and the income may be used:

- (i) a benefaction of US\$600,000 from the Simons Foundation, payable over four years, to fund up to 35 Simons Fellowships per year at the Isaac Newton Institute for Mathematical Sciences for the duration of the funding, with the aim of encouraging key participants to stay longer at the Institute by offering an enhanced support package;
- (ii) benefactions of £110,000 from the Foundation for Polish Science and £50,000 from the M. B. Grabowski Fund, both payable over four years, which together with contributions of £120,000 from Trinity College's Zdanowich Fund and up to £100,000 from the School of Arts and Humanities over the same period, will support a Lectureship in Polish Studies in the Department of Slavonic Studies for four years;
- (iii) benefactions, each of £355,000, from the Hatton Trust and the WYNG Foundation respectively, payable over five years, to support the Hatton-WYNG Medical Law, Ethics, and Policy Programme in the Faculty of Law, comprising funding for a lectureship for five years, a post-doctoral fellowship at Trinity Hall for three years, and two Ph.D. studentships;
- (iv) a benefaction of US\$250,000 from Google to support the research of Professor Zoubin Ghahramani in the Department of Engineering, bringing to a total of US\$500,000 the support of Google for Professor Ghahramani's research;

The Vice-Chancellor has also accepted with gratitude an anonymous benefaction of £1,000,000 pledged under the Gift Aid Scheme, half of which will be applied to the Vice-Chancellor's Endowment Fund (*Statutes and Ordinances*, p. 976) and the other half to the Keynes Fund for Applied Economics (*Statutes and Ordinances*, p. 857).

# Appointment of members of the University Council in class (e) (external)

7 May 2014

- 1. Under the regulations for the appointment of members of the Council in class (e) (Statutes and Ordinances, p. 112), the Council, on the recommendation of the Proctors and the Deputy Proctors, has appointed Dame Shirley Pearce, a serving member of the Council in class (e), to chair the Nominating Committee for the current period.
  - 2. The other members of the Nominating Committee are:

The Vice-Chancellor Professor Dame Ann Dowling, *SID* Dr N. J. Holmes, *T* Professor D. J. Ibbetson, *CLH* Professor F. P. Kelly, *CHR* Dr R. J. Lingwood, *HO* Dr S. E. Lintott, *DOW* 

The Registrary and the Head of the Registrary's Office support the Nominating Committee.

- 3. All members of the Council are Trustees of the University as a charity.
- 4. There are four members of the Council in class (*e*). External members are appointed for terms of four years. Professor Dame Shirley Pearce, Mr Mark Lewisohn, and Mr John Shakeshaft are continuing members, the last two having recently been reappointed by Graces 1 and 2 of 24 April 2014. Dame Mavis McDonald was appointed to serve a second four-year term from 1 January 2013 but has since indicated that she wishes to stand down on 31 December 2014. She has provided distinguished and generous service to the Council and the University. There will therefore be one vacancy for an external member, to serve for two years from 1 January 2015.
- 5. One of the four external members in office from 1 January 2015 will be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Council. The Deputy Chair chairs the Council if it is not appropriate for the Vice-Chancellor to do so (for example, when the Council is discussing the Vice-Chancellor's annual accountability report and forward plan). She or he will also chair the Remuneration Committee, and may be asked to chair, or serve on, other groups.
  - 6. Mr Shakeshaft will continue to serve as Chair of the Council's Audit Committee until 31 December 2016.
  - 7. Reasonable travel expenses are paid to external members, but the role is not remunerated.
- 8. The Council meets eleven times a year, in Cambridge, and there are two additional strategic meetings, in September and in the spring. Occasional special meetings are also held. The basic time commitment is therefore of the order of 15–20 days per year.
- 9. Expressions of interest, and suggestions by members of the University, should be sent by **12 noon on Friday**, **23 May 2014**, to the Registrary, marked 'private and confidential'. Those making suggestions are asked to state why they believe that the person suggested would be particularly suitable for this role. Those submitting information about themselves are asked to include a *curriculum vitae*, and a letter setting out the contribution they believe they could make to the work of the Council.
- 10. The Nominating Committee has engaged Perrett Laver as search advisers. If preferred, appointment details can be downloaded from their website at http://www.perrettlaver.com/candidates, quoting reference 1592.
- 11. Any enquiries may be made to the Registrary (Jonathan.Nicholls@admin.cam.ac.uk) or to the Head of the Registrary's Office (Kirsty.Allen@admin.cam.ac.uk).

# Fitzwilliam Museum: refurbishment of the metal railings along Trumpington Street

5 May 2014

The following Notice is published to advise the University of works which are not considered to be a 'substantial alteration' within the meaning of Statute F II 3 and therefore do not require a Report but are nevertheless of interest or consequence to members of the Regent House (*Reporter*, 6259, 2011–12, p. 498).

The Fitzwilliam Museum is a Grade I listed building occupying a prominent position in the heart of Cambridge City's central conservation area. The original Founders Building was designed by George Basevi (1795–1845), and completed after his death by C. R. Cockerell (1788–1863) and opened to the public in 1848. The decorative ironwork railings to the main entrance gate and the Portland stone balustrade with barbed bar (chevaux-de-frise) in front of the Founders Building date back to 1841–2 and are Grade I listed in their own right. They are believed to have been designed by C. R. Cockerell and are currently painted with gloss black paint.

The gates and metal railings along the entire length of the Trumpington Street boundary of the Fitzwilliam Museum are in need of repair and decoration. As part of the application for listed building consent Estate Management undertook architectural paint research and sampling. The report on the findings of that research identified the paint stratigraphy for each boundary element (railings, gates, and barbed bars) and the colours used in their decoration, which have included a bronze/brown and two shades of green as well as the current black finish. The report also identified ornamental areas of metalwork which were gilded.

Estate Management and the Museum have been in discussions with English Heritage and the Local Authority Conservation Officer and the consensus of opinion is that the railings should be painted one of the historical shades of green. Repair works have already commenced and the decoration work is expected to be completed in June 2014.

# New annexe building, Department of Engineering, Scroope Terrace

5 May 2014

The Council has approved the naming of the Department of Engineering's new annexe building (on which the recommendations of the Second-stage Council Report were approved by Grace 3 of 29 January 2014; *Reporter*, 6337, 2013–14, p. 368) as the 'James Dyson Building, Department of Engineering', to commemorate the generous support of over £2 million provided by the James Dyson Foundation and Dyson Technology Limited over the last three years and the agreement of the Foundation to provide a further £8 million towards the construction and fit-out of the annexe building and a new Engineering Design Centre within the Department.

# Bye-election of a student member of the Council: correction

6 May 2014

The Notice concerning a bye-election of a student member of the Council published on 24 April 2014 contained an error (*Reporter*, 6345, 2013–14, p. 497). The electoral process is being run by the Graduate Union (not Cambridge University Students Union) and full details of the timetable, nominations process, and eligibility criteria will be published on the Graduate Union's website (http://www.gradunion.cam.ac.uk/).

# VACANCIES, APPOINTMENTS, ETC.

# Vacancies in the University

A full list of current vacancies can be found at http://www.jobs.cam.ac.uk.

**Lecturer in International Law (fixed-term) in the Faculty of Law (temporary cover)**: salary: £37,756–£47,787; tenure: one year from 1 October 2014; closing date: 5 June 2014; further particulars: http://www.jobs.cam.ac.uk/job/3839; quote reference: JK03277

Administrator (fixed-term) in the Academic Division of the University Offices: salary: £28,132–£36,661; tenure: three years in the first instance; closing date: 23 May 2014; further particulars: http://www.jobs.cam.ac.uk/job/3779; quote reference: AK03227

The University values diversity and is committed to equality of opportunity.

The University has a responsibility to ensure that all employees are eligible to live and work in the UK.

# Appointments, reappointments, and grant of title

The following appointments, reappointments, and grant of title have been made:

APPOINTMENTS

# **University Lecturers**

Chemistry. Dr Alexander Thomas Archibald, CLH, B.Sc., Ph.D., Bristol, appointed from 1 March 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of five years.

East Asian Studies. Dr Miki Kawabata, B.A., M.A., Keio, Japan, Ph.D., London, appointed from 1 October 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of five years.

*Engineering*. Dr Fumina Iida, B.Eng., M.Eng., *Tokyo*, Dr.sc.nat., *Zurich*, appointed from 1 April 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of five years.

Land Economy. Ms Eva Maria Steiner, M.Phil., PET, B.A., Heilbronn, Germany, appointed from 1 September 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of five years.

Law. Mr Richard John Alexander Hooley, M.A., JN, appointed from 1 September 2014 until the retiring age.

*Philosophy*. Dr Thomas Julian Sykes Dougherty, B.A., *Oxford*, Ph.D., *Massachusetts Institute of Technology*, appointed from 1 August 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of three years.

Radiology. Dr Ferdia Aidan Gallagher, M.A., Ph.D., CAI, B.M. B.Ch., Oxford, MRCP (UK), FRCR, appointed from 1 January 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of five years.

Sociology. Dr Monica Gabriela Moreno Figueroa, B.A., *Iberoamericana*, *Leon*, *Mexico*, M.A., Ph.D., *London*, appointed from 4 August 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of five years.

### **University Pathologist**

Veterinary Medicine. Dr Fernando Constantino-Casas, Ph.D., ED, Bachelor's Degree, Mexico, MSVP, ABMEB, BSVP, appointed from 1 March 2014 until the retiring age.

# **Clinical Lecturers**

Oncology. Dr Emma Jane Beddowes, B.Sc., M.Sc., Ph.D., Birmingham, M.B. B.S., London, appointed from 3 March 2014 until 2 March 2018 and subject to a probationary period of twelve months.

Public Health and Primary Care. Dr Greg James Irving, B.Med.Sci., MB. BS., Nottingham, M.P.H., Liverpool, DFPSRH, DRCOG, MRCGP, appointed from 17 March 2014 until 16 March 2018 and subject to a probationary period of twelve months.

### **Assistant Treasurer**

University Offices (Finance Division). Mrs Michelle Barbara Bond, B.Sc., Wales College, Cardiff, appointed from 1 August 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of nine months.

# **Senior Assistant Registrary**

*University Offices (Human Resources Division)*. Ms Suzanne Jennifer Fowler, B.Sc., *East Anglia*, M.Sc., *London*, LL.M., *Leicester*, appointed from 1 January 2014 until the retiring age.

### **Departmental Secretary**

Pure Mathematics and Mathematical Statistics. Ms Evania Michelle Roberts, B.ASc., Tasmania, M.Sc., East Anglia, appointed from 21 March 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of nine months.

# Senior Assistant Secretary

Continuing Education. Mrs Emma Jane Jennings, B.A., Reading, P.G.C.E., Chester, CIMA, appointed from 22 April 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of nine months.

# **Senior Advisory Officer**

University Offices (Estate Management). Mr Richard James Phillips, B.Sc., Anglia Polytechnic, appointed from 1 April 2014 until the retiring age.

# **Advisory Officer**

University Offices (Estate Management). Mr Douglas William Bowen, B.Sc., B.Sc., Glamorgan, and Mr Julian Peter Winters, appointed from 1 April 2014 until the retiring age.

### **Administrative Officers**

University Offices (Academic Division). Dr Rhys David Morgan, B.A., Oxford, M.A., Ph.D., Cardiff, appointed from 17 March 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of nine months.

University Offices (Estate Management). Mrs Paula White, appointed from 1 April 2014 until the retiring age.

University Offices (Finance Division). Mrs Catherine Mary Anne Bentham, B.A., CAI, appointed from 1 April 2014 until the retiring age.

University Offices (Human Resources Division). Mr Christopher John Anthony, B.Sc., Bristol, appointed from 1 March 2014 until the retiring age.

### **Computer Officers**

*University Offices (Management Information Services Division)*. Mr Simon Edward Nicol, appointed from 1 March 2014 until the retiring age.

*University Offices (University Information Services)*. Dr Abraham Martin Campillo, M.Eng., M.Sc., Ph.D., *Autonoma de Barcelona*, appointed from 14 April 2014 until the retiring age and subject to a probationary period of nine months.

### REAPPOINTMENTS

### Clinical Lecturer

Public Health and Primary Care. Dr Rupert Alistair Payne, reappointed from 1 November 2014 to 31 October 2016.

# **Director of Laboratory**

Statistical Laboratory. Professor James Norris, CHU, reappointed from 1 April 2014 to 31 March 2017.

# GRANT OF TITLE

### **Affiliated Lecturer**

*Divinity*. Dr Geoffrey James William Dumbreck, *PET*, has been granted the title of Affiliated Lecturer from 1 October 2013 until 30 September 2015.

# EVENTS, COURSES, ETC.

# Announcement of lectures, seminars, etc.

The University offers a large number of lectures, seminars, and other events, many of which are free of charge, to members of the University and others who are interested. Details can be found on Faculty and Departmental websites, and in the following resources.

The What's On website (http://www.admin.cam.ac.uk/whatson/) carries details of exhibitions, music, theatre and film, courses. and workshops, and is searchable by category and date. Both an RSS feed and a subscription email service are available.

Talks.cam (http://www.talks.cam.ac.uk/) is a fully searchable talks listing service, and talks can be subscribed to and details downloaded.

Brief details of upcoming events are given below.

of events and exhibits throughout the day. Join Botanic/Home.aspx horticulturalists, plant experts, and scientists from across the region for a garden event with a difference. From 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. on Saturday, 17 May 2014. Event entry is free but normal garden admission applies.

Gustav Metzger: Lift off! Bringing together archive, film, sculpture, and installations, this exhibition is devoted to Metzger's auto-creative art, offering fresh insight into his long interest in science and the expansion of sculpture beyond its traditional boundaries. From 24 May to 31 August 2014.

Festival of plants: a day devoted to all things plant, with a range

Ninth Babbage Lecture: The digital future of manufacturing, policy, and technology opportunities for American innovation, by Professor Thomas R. Kurfess, at 5 p.m. on Tuesday, 13 May 2014; and

Tenth Babbage Lecture: The entrepreneurial state and the risk reward relationship, by Professor Mariana Mazzucato, at 5 p.m. on Wednesday, 14 May 2014.

http://www.kettlesyard.co.uk/

http://www.botanic.cam.ac.uk/

exhibitions/2014/metzger/ index.php

Information and booking: http://www.ifm.eng.cam.ac.uk/ research/brg/babbagelectures/

# REPORTS

Botanic Garden

Kettle's Yard

Institute for

Manufacturing

# Report of the General Board on the establishment of a Professorship of Climate **Change Economics and Policy**

The GENERAL BOARD beg leave to report to the University as follows:

- 1. The intersection of climate change, energy use, and economic growth is at the centre of global policy challenges. Scientific understanding of climate change is now sufficiently clear to justify nations and individuals taking prompt action. The University of Cambridge has made significant contributions to that scientific understanding, and to the development of the necessary policy responses, through the research of Departments across the University including Engineering, Geography, Cambridge Judge Business School, and Land Economy. These issues are central to the University's strategic research initiatives in Energy, Conservation, and Public Policy.
- 2. The Cambridge Centre for Climate Change Mitigation Research (4CMR) is part of the Department of Land Economy and carries out research to develop strategies, policies, and processes to mitigate humaninduced climate change which are effective, efficient, and equitable. 4CMR has played an important role in policy development around climate, energy, and economic growth in the UK and globally.
- 3. In view of the strategic importance of this critical area for research, the Board of Land Economy and the Council of the School of the Humanities and Social Sciences propose

- the establishment of a Professorship of Climate Change Economics and Policy. The Professor will provide new strengths and direction for 4CMR, and will work with colleagues across the University to co-ordinate social science contributions to developing climate change research. The Professor will contribute to teaching across a range of undergraduate and taught postgraduate programmes.
- 4. The School of the Humanities and Social Sciences has agreed to release funding equivalent to a University Lectureship towards the costs of the Professorship. The remaining costs will be met from the Estate Management Development Fund. The General Board have accepted the Board of Land Economy's proposal for the establishment of the Professorship on this basis.
- 5. The Board are satisfied that an appointment at this level will be likely to attract a strong field of applicants. They are assured that suitable accommodation is available in the Department of Land Economy for the Professor. The Board have agreed to concur in the view of the Board of Land Economy that election to the Professorship should be made by an ad hoc Board of Electors and that candidature should be open to all persons whose work falls within the title of the Professorship.

- 6. The General Board recommend:
- I. That a Professorship of Climate Change Economics and Policy be established in the University for one tenure from 1 October 2014, placed in the Schedule to Special Ordinance C (vii) 1, and assigned to the Department of Land Economy.

30 April 2014

L. K. Borysiewicz, Vice-Chancellor
Philip Allmendinger
Richard Jones
Rachael Padman
N. Bampos
Robert Kennicutt
John Rallison
Sarah Coakley
Duncan Maskell
Henk-Jaap Wagenaar
M. J. Daunton
Patrick Maxwell

### **OBITUARIES**

# **Obituary Notice**

ROBERT MOORE, M.A., Ph.D., Fellow of Homerton College 2003–14, formerly Senior Lecturer in Education, died on 29 April 2014, aged 68 years.

# **GRACES**

# Grace submitted to the Regent House on 8 May 2014

The Council submits the following Grace to the Regent House. This Grace, unless it is withdrawn or a ballot is requested in accordance with the regulations for Graces of the Regent House (*Statutes and Ordinances*, p. 103), will be deemed to have been approved at 4 p.m. on Friday, 16 May 2014.

**1.** That the regulations for the Visiting Professor of Architecture (*Statutes and Ordinances*, p. 736) be amended so as to read.<sup>1</sup>

Visiting Professor of Architecture. 2010. Architecture

- 1. Grants and other funds made available from time to time to support one or more Visiting Professorships of Architecture shall constitute a fund called the Visiting Professorships of Architecture Fund.
- **2.** The Managers of the Fund shall be the Head of the Department of Architecture, the Head of the School of Arts and Humanities, and three persons appointed by the Faculty Board of Architecture and History of Art to serve for periods of five years.
- **3.** One or more Visiting Professors of Architecture shall from time to time be elected under the authority of Part B 1 (c) (iii) of Special Ordinance C (vii) by the General Board on the recommendation of the Managers of the Fund. In each case, the tenure of the Visiting Professor, during which he or she shall be in residence in Cambridge, shall be determined by the General Board on the recommendation of the Managers.
- **4.** The capital and income of the Fund shall be applied to meet the emoluments of the Visiting Professors, as determined by the General Board at the time of election, the Professors' travelling expenses, and the indirect costs to the University of their appointment.
- **5.** Any unexpended income in a financial year may in any subsequent year or years be expended in accordance with Regulation 4.

# ACTA

# Graces submitted to the Regent House on 24 April 2014

The Graces submitted to the Regent House on 24 April 2014 (*Reporter*, 6344, 2013–14, p. 477) were approved at 4 p.m. on Friday, 2 May 2014.

J. W. NICHOLLS, Registrary

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Following the receipt of an anonymous donation of £50,000 to augment the Visiting Professor of Architecture Fund, the General Board, on the recommendation of the Fund Managers, propose an amendment to the regulations to enable more than one Visiting Professor of Architecture to be appointed.

# REPORT OF DISCUSSION

# Tuesday, 29 April 2014

A Discussion was held in the Senate-House. Pro-Vice-Chancellor Professor John Rallison was presiding, with the Registrary's Deputy, the Senior Proctor, the Junior Proctor, and nineteen other persons present.

The following Report was discussed:

Report of the Council, dated 17 March 2014, on the governance and management arrangements for sport within the University (Reporter, 6343, 2013–14, p. 452).

Professor J. K. M. SANDERS (Pro-Vice-Chancellor for Institutional Affairs and Chair of the Review Committee):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I speak as Chair of the Review Committee. Publication of the consultative report in December 2013¹ led to a lively Discussion and further written submissions, all of which have been published.² The majority of the responses broadly welcomed the principles set out in the report but many of them also made constructive suggestions for improvement, which have been incorporated into the current version. I highlight in particular the following points:

- We have clarified that the title of the Head of the Sports Service should be Director;
- We have agreed that one member of the Sports Committee should be a Senior Treasurer:
- We have made clear that there must be gender equality in student representation on the Sports Committee; and
- We have made it clear that the Sports Committee will need to explore the diverse views expressed on the place of elite sport in Cambridge: is its status being downgraded in a way that is damaging to elite sport, or, conversely, might the elite image of Cambridge sport be damaging to the access and widening participation agenda?

The Review Committee saw its role as creating an overarching governance framework, not a comprehensive description of the current or future sports ecosystem. We did not have the remit or expertise to resolve all the many matters that would flow from the governance changes that we propose. The fact that we did not mention the committees overseeing, for example, Wilberforce Road, Fenner's, or the new Sports Centre, carries no implication that they need to change. Indeed we are confident that the new Sports Committee will find ways to engage with the sports clubs and to enfranchise those whose dedication and support in running them is so important to sport in Cambridge.

We are aware that some contributors today may suggest that some matters are so important that they need to be resolved before the recommendations of this Report are presented to Regent House for decision. Today's Discussion is of course an opportunity for members across the whole University to express their opinions. The Council will receive all the remarks made at today's Discussion, and will then decide on a way forward that maintains the necessary momentum for change while taking account of constructive suggestions.

Some contributors have expressed the view that incorporation of the Sports Service into the UAS (Unified Administrative Service) and replacement of the Syndicate by a Committee would diminish the status and importance of sport. That is absolutely not our intention. We recognize the valuable and dedicated service given by staff of the

Department of Physical Education, and by successive chairs and members of the Syndicate over many decades. However, in recent years the University's governance structures and its financial landscape have changed beyond recognition and in a way that has reduced the ability of the present arrangements to articulate the case for sport.

The Council believes – as it makes clear in its Report – that the proposed structure will strengthen the position of sport by giving it a direct line of accountability to the Council and the General Board and direct access to the annual Planning Round. Furthermore, within the UAS, the Sports Service will have an additional advocacy route that is currently absent. There is no guarantee of increased resources but there is a guarantee of a well-understood and articulated mechanism for bidding and for negotiation that is currently missing from the sports landscape in Cambridge.

On behalf of the Council, I therefore commend this Report to the Regent House.

- http://www.admin.cam.ac.uk/reporter/2013-14/weekly/6328/section1.shtml#heading2-4
  - <sup>2</sup> http://www.admin.cam.ac.uk/cam-only/committee/sport/

Mr A. D. LEMONS (Director of Physical Education and Hughes Hall), read by Ms D. Lowther:

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I wish to comment briefly on the Report of the Council, further to my comments on the Review Committee's Consultative Report of December 2013. I am pleased to note that

'the Council shares the Review Committee's view that sports makes a valuable contribution to life in the Collegiate University by enhancing health and wellbeing, fostering a sense of community, creating opportunities to develop valuable skills and enabling levels of sporting excellence to be achieved'.

May I restate that I fully support the vast majority of the recommendations of the Review Committee and that the Council endorses the view that there

'must be a governance structure in place to foster the development of a strategy to ensure that it is delivered and appropriately funded'.

My concerns are principally with the recommendation that the Department of Physical Education should be designated a University Sports Service, and renamed as such, and that the position of Director of Physical Education should be transposed to that of Director of Sports Service. It is my professional view that this will introduce severe restrictions on the development of sport within the University. It will not, in future, attract the most highly qualified candidates to apply for positions at Cambridge and this, in itself, will lead to a deterioration of the service provided. It is my view that this does not move the University forward and fails to grasp the opportunities that are now presented by the new facilities at the West Cambridge Sports Centre. It is quite clear that all the advantages listed from being part of the UAS (Unified Administrative Service) are currently available to current members of the Department. Indeed, almost every member of the Department is currently undertaking courses relevant to their professional development and this is not new to this Department. I would urge that consideration be given to the title of the Director, which should be the Director of Sport, a title common to the vast majority of universities in the UK, and that the Director should formally be a member of the University Sports Committee with voting rights and not simply providing a secretarial role.

In conclusion, I would like to add my thanks to both the Review Committee and the University Council for their contributions to this debate and to those many volunteers who support sport in one form or another in the University.

Ms D. LOWTHER (Chair of the Sports Syndicate, and Girton College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I am the Chair of the Sports Syndicate but I am speaking only for myself this afternoon. There is no 'official' Syndicate position on the Governance Review and none is necessary because all members of the Syndicate have had the opportunity to make their own contributions to the Review and subsequent Discussions, including the opportunity to comment on the draft Report.

I spoke at the previous Discussion on this subject in support of the proposals which had emerged from the Review and my position has not changed since then. I understand that there are legitimate concerns about matters of detail which have not been fully addressed by the Review, and since no process is ever perfect in every detail, that is inevitable. It would be very unfortunate however if the implementation of the proposals of the Review body were to be delayed until every detail had been settled.

I know from my own experience as Chair how very difficult it has been for the Syndicate to fulfil its statutory obligations to sport, owing to the present governance arrangements, which have isolated the Syndicate and the Department of Physical Education from the central bodies of the University. The Sports Centre project was very badly served by these existing governance arrangements; the fact that Phase 1, the sports hall, is now open and thriving does not take away from the fact that this could, and should, have happened at least a decade earlier than it actually did. I attribute this unfortunate delay to the lack of ownership of the project by the central bodies and the officers serving them. The Sports Syndicate flew well below their radar, which might have been useful in some ways but was certainly not helpful when it came to harnessing resources for a major building project.

There are still another two Phases of the sports centre project in the planning process. The Department and the Syndicate as presently constituted are no better placed to deliver Phases 2 and 3 than they were Phase 1. The Sports Syndicate may sound very grand and powerful, but with an annual budget barely into six figures, most of which is committed to making modest grants to a large number of student sports clubs, it struggles to make any impression at a strategic level. It is clear from the Governance Review that sport has an important part to play in the delivery of the University's strategic objectives, and to achieve that it is recommended that it be brought into the fold, and empowered to compete for attention and resources from within the UAS.

There is a view that this proposal is undermining of the status and independence of the Department. But having experienced the reality of the present governance arrangements for sport for nearly a decade, I cannot recommend the *status quo*. I believe that the proposals of the Review body need to be implemented as soon as possible, in order to maintain the momentum that has been generated by the opening of Phase 1 of the Sports Centre, and to ensure that the responsibility for Phases 2 and 3 of the project rests within a governance structure which has the authority it needs to promote it. I would therefore urge the Council to proceed without delay to implement the recommendations contained in the Report.

Dr J. R. F. FAIRBROTHER (Sports Syndicate and Trinity College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, before beginning, I must just take up a point that Ms Deborah Lowther made about the timing of the West Cambridge Sports Centre. For me, it beggars belief that it could have been achieved a decade earlier except for the structure of the Syndicate. It has absolutely nothing to do with that, it has everything to do with the change of Vice-Chancellor, and I think to lay that at the door of the structural arrangements is quite wrong.

This is a deeply flawed Report. I was a co-signatory to a letter to the Vice-Chancellor on 4 April and a follow-up letter to Professor Sanders on 10 April, which I hope we may be permitted to place on the record by reading them out. As will be clear from those letters, we would have preferred to resolve our differences outside the ancient rituals of a Discussion but that has not proved possible. Professor Sanders' comments, however, need to be seen in the light of those letters.

I would like to make two further points about the Report. First, the proposed Sports Committee will have some rather onerous duties. Not only will it, or its sub-committees that report to it, have to oversee the registration of some 75 sports clubs (which, as the Proctors know too well, is a demanding job, checking officers, accounts, and constitutions on a recurrent basis if it is to be done properly) and manage risks relating to sport, but also the duty to 'secure' and allocate resources to deliver a strategy. Exactly how it is supposed to 'secure' resources if requests to the University are turned down is unclear.

However the membership of this Sports Committee comprises volunteers (with the exception of the Pro-Vice-Chancellor for Education), often representing other interests and having very full-time commitments elsewhere. They may, or may not, have any knowledge of, or enthusiasm for, University sport. They will be, in effect, a management committee, meeting occasionally to guide, encourage, and approve policies. They are unlikely to be doing much of the work. They will need to employ fulltime paid sports people to do that for them. However, it is proposed that the obvious candidates, being the current staff of the Department of Physical Education, are to be swept up into something called the Sports Service, reporting to the Registrary (or, rather unsatisfactorily if you are about to recruit a new Director, someone else, as yet unidentified) as part of the Unified Administrative Service (UAS). There appears to be a complete disconnect between the proposed Sports Committee and the Sports Service staff, the Committee having no authority to direct, control, or to require services from the Sports Service staff other than requiring the Director to take minutes and circulate agendas etc. This is deeply unsatisfactory: surely the Director of Sport and his staff need to report both to the Committee and the Registrary. Perhaps the answer lies in segregating out those matters to which report should be made to each body, in order to avoid confusion. Is it to be supposed that the Director of Sport will have regular fortnightly meetings with the Registrary to discuss sport? I think not. But discussions about employment conditions, premises, working with other parts of the UAS, perhaps.

It is almost as if, in its enthusiasm for the collectivization ideology for putting all 'non-academic activities' into the UAS (as foreshadowed in the 2010 Review of the UAS), the Council has failed to recognize that the real world is not so neatly segmented without adverse consequences, nor is hierarchical management organization necessarily the best way of encouraging initiative and the introduction of new ideas. Following the vilification (without significant

evidence) of the Sports Syndicate in the Sports Review, the Report has ignored those paragraphs in the Sports Syndicate *Ordinances* which address these issues. In the existing *Ordinances*, the Director is under the 'general control' of the Syndicate (please note, not reporting to the Chair of the Syndicate, as falsely implied by the Report), thus leaving open the possibility of the Director 'reporting' (inverted commas) to the Registrary, which is how I think Dr Fleet saw it when the present Director was first appointed). Further paragraphs in the existing *Ordinance* make it clear that future appointments to the office of Director and his staff shall be made by an Appointments Committee of which members of the Syndicate shall comprise at least 50%. No such safeguards are included in the current proposals.

The Review Committee and the Council have elected to adopt a muddled version of the Oxford arrangements, which probably work despite the structure because of the personalities involved. With the right personalities and some goodwill and support (sadly lacking in Cambridge in recent years), probably most structures will work, but in devising a new structure it needs to be robust, whatever the personalities, which are likely to change over time. Rather than adopt a poorly understood Oxford model, where the circumstances are significantly different, I am surprised that the example of the Careers Service Syndicate which seems to cope in an excellent fashion between the requirements of a Syndicate and the need to work closely with the UAS staff, was not discussed as a possibility. Actually, I'm not surprised, since the word on King's Parade is that if sport falls to the UAS, the Careers Service will be next.

Turning now to my second point, the single most important factor in determining the contribution of sport to the University (other than money) is the appointment of a new Director of Sport to replace Mr Lemons, when he retires at the end of the next academic year. It is, therefore, with dismay, that I note that the Sports Review and now the Council have gone out of their way to diminish that role, making the recruitment of an outstanding candidate that much more difficult. Examples include:

- Renaming the Department of Physical Education the 'Sports Service';
- 2. Placing the Sports Service within the UAS;
- Making the Director 'report' to the Registrary (or worse, some unidentified person or office within the UAS, with reference to 'line management', without any indication of what 'reporting' or 'line management' might actually mean); and
- 4. Pointedly demoting the Director of Sport from membership of the Sports Syndicate, to being in attendance (where he or she will join the other sports staff whose attendance at Sports Syndicate meetings has been so helpful in recent years). Even in Oxford, the Director is a member of their Sports Committee. Quite apart from sending an adverse message (the more so since it is such a conspicuous change from existing arrangements), it seems foolish not to ensure that the Director is at least as committed to the aims of the Committee as anyone else by ensuring he or she has equal status to speak in practice, he or she will be providing the majority of the input.

Now I quite understand that my views on this can easily be brushed aside (out-of-touch, things have moved on, stuck in the 1990's etc.), but it is not quite so easy to brush aside the views of Jon Roycroft, Director of Sport at Oxford (and someone whom the Review Committee consulted). In a recent email response to Dr Lasenby about

his views of the Cambridge proposals, he identified that a key difference between the Oxford and the proposed Cambridge model 'was that the position of the Director has been seriously downgraded'. Just so.

I urge the Council not to proceed with this highly disruptive reorganization, and to adopt a more modest response, reforming the registration and regulation of sports clubs through the existing Syndicate, appointing a Pro-Vice-Chancellor as Chair of the Syndicate and addressing the ambiguities of the Director of Sports' position in the context of drawing up a job specification for the appointment of a new Director. It would have the whole-hearted support of those passionate about sport in the University.

I would now like to read the letter to the Vice-Chancellor I mentioned at the beginning:

Letter (via email) dated 4 April 2014

Dear Vice-Chancellor

As Senior Members of the University who are very heavily involved in the day-to-day running of sport (see below), we would like to voice some of our concerns we have over the recent Sports Review, and the Report to the University by the Council published in the Reporter on 19th March which was approved by Council on March 19th 2014. We have already spoken to a number of Council members about these issues and would very much have liked to come and talk to you about our concerns, and suggest a possible way forward which might both achieve consensus, a better outcome for sport and avoid a Discussion, flysheets, ballots etc., with all the attendant delay and cost. However, we understand you will not return to Cambridge until just prior to the next meeting of Council, at which we assume matters will move to the next stage. This email is perhaps not the best forum in which to air those concerns while you are busy travelling, but the two matters which most concern us are:

- 1. The substitution of a 'Sports Service' under the UAS in place of the Department of Physical Education, which we think will be detrimental to the interests of Cambridge sport; and
- 2. The absence of crucial detail in the Review and in the Report to the University about the sub-committee structure, its membership, and about how the oversight of the registration of clubs (the main concern of the present Sports Syndicate) would actually work, given there is no provision for a change in the Ordinances relating to "Discipline" and the role of the Proctors. We quite understand that the Sports Review Committee has not really had time to address these issues properly (nor is it necessarily best qualified), but they do need to be sorted out before approval is sought from the Regent House.

We would like to suggest that the Council defer a Discussion and Grace on the recommendations in its Report for twelve months, and ask the Sports Syndicate (with revised membership within the current Ordinances) to act as a proto-Sports Committee until October 2015. This it can do without reference to the Regent House (assuming the Sports Syndicate agrees, which we are sure it would). You, as Vice-Chancellor, could arrange the appointment of the Pro-VC for Education-elect as chairman of the Syndicate in your place from October 2014, and we are confident the present Sports Syndicate would welcome his attendance at meetings beforehand.

This would give him an invaluable insight as to how things work, what the problems are and whether the proposed new structure would work, and we think those involved with University sport would take a good deal of notice of the views of a disinterested Pro-VC, taking on the challenge of a new structure for sport, based on a year as chair of the present Syndicate. There are also a number of vacancies on, and retirements from, the Sports Syndicate, which would permit new persons to be appointed who fit both the existing and proposed criteria for membership (this would, incidentally, make staggered terms of office, not mentioned in the Report, easier to arrange). Otherwise there will be a huge dislocation and loss of knowledge if the Syndicate is suppressed and a completely new committee and subcommittees are formed, with no handover process.

In addition, such an arrangement would fit neatly with the retirement of the present Director of Physical Education, facilitating a smooth and friendly handover, and an opportunity for the University to consider carefully the job description of a new Director, which itself may give rise to further thinking about the proposed structure. It will also potentially save the University the additional cost of appointing a new Director while the present Director continues in office.

We hope very much you and the University Council will consider what would be essentially a trialling process in a complex area before proceeding to firm recommendations to the Regent House, and can assure you of our full support in making the process effective, as we have a common interest in securing the best possible outcome for sport in the University.

# With Best Regards

Joan Lasenby (Chair, Wilberforce Rd Management Committee; Senior Member, Women's Boat Club; Senior Treasurer, Women's Blues Committee; President, CU Hare & Hounds; Trustee, CU Athletic Club; Senior Treasurer, Senior Ospreys)

Jeremy Fairbrother (Chair, Fenner's Committee; Senior Treasurer, Real Tennis Club; Member and former Chair of the Sports Syndicate)

Paul Wingfield (Senior Treasurer, Junior Ospreys; Admissions Tutor, Trinity College)

# Dr J. LASENBY (Department of Engineering and Trinity College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, Dr Fairbrother has just read out my sporting associations and it is in that capacity that I am here today. I am also a Senior Lecturer at the Engineering Department and a Fellow of Trinity.

I am, as you've heard, a co-signatory to the letter to the Vice-Chancellor of 4 April 2014 and the subsequent letter to Professor Sanders of 10 April 2014, this is following what we believed to be a productive meeting. We, the signatories, feel it to be essential that the points made in this letter to the Chair of the Sports Review form part of Council's deliberations: they will not do so unless they are read out here. So, my apologies up-front for the length of this contribution, as I am going to read it out.

The substantive contents of the letter are as follows:

Dear Jeremy

Our specific concerns are:

# 1. The UAS problem.

This is a problem partly because the role of the UAS isn't very well understood across the University, and

partly because the reasons for the transfer of the "Sports Department" to the UAS are not made clear. The arguments, such as they are, appear in the last paragraph on page 12 of the Sports Review report, and don't really add up to much. Words like "strategic direction" and "general trend" feature prominently, but neither tangible advantages (more money?) nor possible drawbacks feature at all. We looked at the Report on the UAS dated July 2011<sup>1</sup> with which you will be more than familiar. There is fleeting reference to the Department of Physical Education in paragraph 109, but in the context of providing staff and student services. Part of our problem is that we see sport as having a rather wider role in the life and external reputation of the University, and possibly a future educational role. The Report on the UAS infers three reasons for the inclusion of peripheral (to the UAS) activities within the UAS:

- (a) the advantages of co-location, both to aid communication and save money on accommodation costs (para. 78). This doesn't apply to the Department of Physical Education, which needs to be located on the prime Sports Centre site;
- (b) to provide staff with more paths for development (para. 22) and career opportunities (para. 77f). This is undoubtedly important, but doesn't really apply to the Physical Education staff, who are predominantly sportsqualified; [and we have just heard that it does apply to the other staff in the Department anyway].
- (c) that leaves us with the last paragraph (115) which states that it might be more rational if, in the long term, all non-academic activities came within the UAS. That, of course, is a "one-size fits all policy": we think it would be more rational to adopt a "horses for courses" policy and examine the pros and cons in relation to specific areas. In the case of sport, our feeling is that inclusion in the UAS as a Sports Service would be very inward-looking and greatly devalue the importance of sport in the wider image of Cambridge, and the importance of outreach possibilities not to mention the importance of perception by outside bodies such as Sports England, and the national sporting bodies. We also feel that there is a lack of strategic vision in destroying the possibility of future academic engagement in sports-related activities. Absorption into the UAS and the devaluing of sport is likely to affect Cambridge's ability to attract high quality staff and potentially highly qualified students.

We would like to hear more of the advantages, if there are any, of inclusion in the UAS. There is, incidentally, no problem that we can see in the Director formally reporting to the Registrary: this was always what was implicit since the present Director was first appointed, and the failure to formalise this is simply a reflection of past times, when the University was less obsessed with the whole paraphernalia of management organisation.

# 2. Turning to the specific problems we discussed: a) Registration:

Paragraph 4d of the proposed Ordinance gives the new Committee the duty to "oversee" the registration of sports clubs. Quite apart from the uncertainty over what "oversee" means, this is quite ineffective in resolving the major reason for the question of governance being referred to the University by the Sports Syndicate, because it leaves the arrangements for Proctorial registration unchanged. What is needed is a careful revision of the Ordinances relating to the registration of clubs and societies, so that the authority for registration

(and most importantly, de-registration if a club fails to comply with the regulations) for sport clubs (assuming they are recognised as such), can be delegated to the Sports Committee, so clubs don't have to comply with two sets of registration, and so the Sports Committee has teeth to offer both sticks and carrots. There is extensive work also to be done in ensuring appropriate constitutions for clubs which are connected institutions, enjoying exempt charity status, for which the University is responsible to HEFCE for regulation. The details of all this need to be spelled out: there has been considerable difficulty with the Proctors making unreasonable demands (not supported by the Regulations) in recent years.

Furthermore, the Sports Review suggested that the "Clubs' sub-committee should look after both registration and allocation of grants". Quite apart from the fact that the Report doesn't spell out who is to be on such an important committee (a sub-set of the main Committee, or outsiders nominated by the main committee), it is vital that students are closely involved in the allocation of grants: it is their money, or at least in part was, as the capitation fee from colleges came from amalgamated clubs, financed by the college fee. On the other hand, the last people you want involved in the registration process, and the whole issue of discipline, are Junior Members.

### b) Fenner's:

There is no detail about the constitution of the Fenner's Committee. This was originally set up as a quite separate University Committee in 1976, when the University took over responsibility for Fenner's, the Cambridge University Cricket and Athletics Club retaining the freehold. It was folded into the Sports Syndicate at a later date, with a membership embedded in the Sports Syndicate ordinance. It is a complicated situation and unsatisfactory to leave the matter wholly at the discretion of the proposed Sports Committee.

# c) Membership of the Sports Committee:

The proposed membership criteria of the Sports Committee are heavily dominated by representation rather than knowledge or enthusiasm for sport. It is to be doubted whether it is this committee which will be capable, with meetings once a term, of itself producing any vision or strategy rather it is likely to function as an enabling committee, authorising (or not) proposals and ideas generated by sub-committees, whose membership is unclear, and by the Director. The Sports Review made some disobliging comments about the current membership of the Sports Syndicate (six are current or retired bursars). What it failed to recognise is that these are some of the few people prepared to give up their time to work with the University on sports matters, usually because they have a passion for or interest in sport, and it showed little or no appreciation of their dedication. You could check with the current Director, but our impression is that there may be real difficulties in persuading people to join the proposed Committee, especially if they have the "duty" to set a strategy, and to "secure" resources. These are volunteers (apart, perhaps from the Pro-VC for Education), and who wants to take on liabilities like that? It would be wise, by use of the proto-committee suggested [refer to Dr Fairbrother's submission], and by making specific appointments to the current Sports Syndicate, to see if our fears are unfounded.

# d) Timing

There is a great deal of knowledge about Fenner's, Wilberforce Road and the West Cambridge Sports Centre, as well as the running of the Department of Physical Education which needs to be passed onto the new Director. A friendly and well-timed handover would therefore be of considerable advantage. We are concerned about the apparent rush to approve the Council's recommendations, and the suggestion, in some quarters, that the new Director will be appointed while the current Director is still formally employed by the University ahead of the usual overlap period, with the consequent additional cost to the University. As the present Director retires in September 2015, there seems every reason to take a measured approach to restructuring the administrative arrangements for sport to ensure that there is both consensus and a structure that works.

### e) The Details

Although we understand that the intention was to agree an over-arching strategy, and then let those with a better understanding of sport sort out the details, the Report to the University does go into a great deal of detail about the membership of the new Committee. In particular, Appendix G lists amendments which have been incorporated into the final report, including a reference to gender balance. Leaving aside that the point was not "gender balance" as such, but proper representation of both men's and women's sporting interests, the amendment which appears in the text (Appendix G) on page 2 of the Sports Review, did not, unfortunately, make it into Appendix F, which is the text which appears in the Council's Report. We do not know if this was accidental or deliberate, but it is regrettable that it was claimed at the Council that substantive changes had been made, when this change had been excluded.

# f) Reporting lines:

Despite the concern expressed about to whom the Director should report, the proposed structure would appear to offer the same dilemma as the existing structure, in that the Director will report to the Registrary, but the Sports Committee will have no authority at all where the Director is concerned, and their line manager will not be a member of the Sports Committee. This is a conundrum: at least the present Sports Syndicate Ordinances provides that the Director is "under the general control" of the Syndicate. Please note that this is the only reference to the reporting responsibilities of the Director: it is not true, as the Council's Report suggests, that the Director has ever reported to the Chair of the Syndicate.

# g) Secretary:

Since it is proposed that the new Director reports to the Registrary (and not to the Sports Committee), there would seem every reason for the Director to be a member of the Committee as well as its secretary, as is the case for the present Sports Syndicate. Since votes are rarely if ever taken at a Sports Syndicate meeting, the difference is more symbolic than real, but it does come across as deliberately demeaning to say that he shall "attend" meetings. It is important to make the Director's job sound as important as possible, in order to secure the best candidate, and these little things can carry a subliminal message.

# h) Finance:

It may well be that the proposed revised structure will result in more money for sport, but it would be nice to have some reassurance of that, and in particular for the replacement of the capitation fee from colleges, which has been taken to support the West Cambridge Sports Centre, leaving a black hole for the small grants to the many minority sports clubs. We were sorry to hear the word "bankrupt" used in connection with the Sports

Syndicate, which has no debts and only makes commitments for grants with money it has available. It is something of a financial slur on both the Syndicate and its members, the worse for being entirely untrue. Meanwhile it would be desirable to make some estimate of the additional administrative costs which will be incurred in implementing the recommendations of the report: the Sports Department is unlikely to be able to service all the additional duties proposed (overseeing registration, managing other risks in addition to health and safety etc.) without employing additional staff. Governance and regulation is all very well, but it comes at a cost, and some realism is needed about the optimum use of the available finance.

Best regards
Joan Lasenby
Jeremy Fairbrother
Paul Wingfield

In summary, I would strongly urge Council not to pursue this downgrading of sport for ideological reasons, but instead to follow a path by which many of the current problems can be resolved. We need a strong, high-profile Director to further the excellent work of the current Director. Cambridge must strive to combine academic excellence with high level sporting achievement and do the best we can to encourage mass participation in sport.

<sup>1</sup> Accessed from http://raven.intranet.admin.cam.ac.uk/committee/council/default.aspx.

Ms F. OSBORN (University Council and President of the Cambridge University Students Union):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I speak as the President of the Cambridge University Students Union and as a member of the University Council.

Sport is an extremely positive endeavour, enhancing study, teaching the importance of team building, and promoting general health and happiness, as I know many of you here are aware. As the University continues to rigorously pursue its academic mission, we must focus on enhancing the Cambridge student experience across the board, recognizing that sport is a central part of this experience.

The governance of sport must reflect its vital position within the Cambridge experience. This will be especially important as the University looks to further promote the excellent quality University Sports Centre, the result of many years of dedicated work both by the Sports Syndicate and the Department of Physical Education. It is for these reasons that I welcome these changes to the governance of sport.

Introducing the Sports Committee and a Sports Service will see sport becoming more joined-up with the rest of the University, with a direct link to the central bodies. This will connect sport to the bodies which decide on how to spend the University's resources, such as the Planning and Resources Committee, and the Resource Management Committee, on both of which I am the student member.

I also particularly welcome the measures proposed to ensure that the Sports Committee will be gender balanced, as ensuring the prominence of women's sport, and highlighting its rich history and importance within the University is key to the future success of sport at the University.

Finally, I would like to suggest that the University acts on the Review's suggestion to assess the provisions for student societies at the University as these groups, too, will be crucial for enhancing the Cambridge experience for future generations of students.

Mr S. SUMMERS (Sports Syndicate and St Catharine's College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I am a member of the University Finance Committee and I am their nominee on the Sports Syndicate.

I support the views of the Chair of the Sports Syndicate that early implementation steps should be taken to amend the governance structure of sport, not least to plan in such a way that a strong field of candidates is forthcoming in the replacement of the critical role of Director of Sports. However, I do urge the Council to ensure that a lot more detailed attention is paid to defining the future funding arrangements for University sports clubs. Importantly, involving students in the detailed allocation of funds to clubs. I have to say that the track record of the University in providing funding towards that in recent years has not been one that reassures me that this would take place without some focus.

I would also just like to say that it is disappointing, as somebody who has been on the Sports Syndicate for a number of years, to see some of the recent comments made about the financial management qualities exhibited by the Sports Syndicate. In my experience they have done an excellent job of managing extremely limited resources and they have, where necessary, also called the University to account on financial matters, such as most recently in the fate of the proceeds of the sale of the Fenner's Building.

Dr R. E. McConnel (Sports Syndicate and St John's College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I have been a member of the Sports Syndicate for most of my time in Cambridge. I have also been the Senior Treasurer of the Rugby League Club since its founding in 1981 as well as being Senior Treasurer of the University Hockey Club for about twenty years until last season. I therefore feel that I have seen how the old established clubs operate, as well as how the generally smaller 'minority' sports clubs can struggle to survive. With this background I think I have a reasonable understanding of how University sport has worked in Cambridge over the last three or so decades. By far the biggest problem - it's not organization - it's funding, particularly travel costs for the clubs, and this is particularly a problem because of the physical location of Cambridge - off the beaten track you might say and many of our opponents are in faraway parts of the country. What is not needed is a wholesale reorganization of University sport as set out in the present report which only notes financial support as a casual item.

I therefore full-heartedly support the calls for a rejection of the present proposals. With money, and the right will, I have no doubt that Cambridge sport can be brought into the twenty-first century by the right sort of sensible but limited changes to the present organizational structure.

Ms K. T. A. MAHBUBANI (Department of Chemical Engineering and Biotechnology and Pembroke College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I am from the Department of Chemical Engineering and Biotechnology, Secretary to the Women's Blues Committee and President of the Powerlifting Club.

The views presented here are combined views from the Ospreys and the Women's Blues Committee (that is to say the executive committee and the captains who make up the body of the committee). These opinions were collated between the 23 January and 2 February and over 35 captains sent in their comments.

While CUSU have been here today talking from a student perspective, and have been part of the discussions regarding the review from the start, we, the student body that participate in sport at its various levels, stand here with the view that we are not being fairly represented, especially as our views and our opinions were not consulted.

The overall view is that changes to the governance of Sport at the University do need to happen, but what has been proposed does not suit the situation or problem at hand, with the main concern being that the new committee does not recognize nor represent those who work (and have worked) to make Cambridge sport what it is, nor those who are involved in University sport on a daily or weekly basis.

The lack of sports representation seems to be the most worrying point. There is not even a suggestion that the new senior members who make up the new committee need to have any interest in sport, let alone a vested interest in advancing its cause.

In terms of the student membership, there is no suggestion that they should be a sportsman or sportswoman, let alone be involved at a senior level in College or University sport, especially as one is to be nominated by the Education Committee and the other nominated by the clubs' sub-committee. This is a significant concern. There need to be student representatives of each sex to put forward the views and issues in both men's and women's sports – representatives from the Women's Blues Club, Men's Blues Club, Ospreys, and Hawks would be appropriate. How gender equality can be presented by a single nominated representative we are uncertain.

The other major concern that has been highlighted is the demotion of the Physical Education Department to that of an administrative capacity. Combining this fact with this new Sports Committee reporting to academics, we find it very difficult to believe that 'The provision of sports services should be primarily for students', especially as it will be up to this new Sports Committee to determine funding allocated to the sports clubs, large and small.

There are many differences between elite University sport and recreational sport, which should be acknowledged and treated separately as such. While both aspects of sport are very valuable, they cannot be covered by blanket policies. In much the same way, policies for team sports cannot always be applied to individual sports or *vice versa*.

With only two student members, there is no possibility of capturing the range of sports participated in by students, and if a new body is to be created, the student membership must be expanded to reflect the range of sports available, for instance by ensuring that there are representatives from mass participation sports such as rugby and rowing, and also from less populous sports such as rugby fives or real tennis. If the University is really saying that the provision of sport is one of its 'core values' (as it states in the report on p. 4) and that the primary beneficiaries of such provisions should be students (as it states on p. 13), then

surely they should be strongly represented on any decisionmaking body.

The review also raises an additional question put eloquently by the president of the Ospreys:

'what is (and what will be?) the role of the Ospreys, the Hawks, the Women's Blues Club, and the Men's Blues Club in policy and support? All four groups should have been heavily consulted in drafting recommendations – and even if outreach to us was made and any lack of response was present, it should not have been ignored. Anything published that does not include our input should be considered incomplete.'

And I, like so many others, am inclined to agree with her. Cambridge is supposed to excel not only in academia but in all realms of student life, including elite level sport at the University.

Dr P. WINGFIELD (Faculty of Music and Trinity College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I am another co-signatory to the letter to the Vice-Chancellor of 4 April and the follow-up letter to Professor Sanders of 10 April. I also fully endorse everything said today by Drs Fairbrother and Lasenby.

My interest in Cambridge sport primarily relates to two areas: as the Senior Treasurer of the Junior Ospreys I play a part in promoting women's sport in general; through my connections with the Cambridge University Hare and Hounds and my activities as a track judge, I have direct involvement in athletics. Indeed, I shall be officiating at the 150th Varsity Athletics Match at the historic Iffley Road track in less than three weeks' time, provided that my expected twin daughters do not put in an early appearance – it will be a tough call if I am forced to choose! A third hat relevant to what I have to say today is my day job as Admissions Tutor of Trinity.

I shall be brief. Many of the arguments about the Report's inadequacies have already been made. What I would like to do is place the spotlight on a muddle at the heart of the Report that bothers me greatly in all three of my relevant roles. There is an underlying assumption that the so-called 'Oxford model' for administering and developing sport is superior to the current arrangements at Cambridge, not least because Oxford is supposedly achieving the greater sporting success. This latter implication was overtly expressed by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor for Institutional Affairs in our recent discussion with him. It presumably arises from results in two highprofile male sports: rowing and rugby. Oxford has dominated the boat race since the turn of the twenty-first century and has won the last four Varsity rugby matches. There are numerous reasons for this, not least the provision for optional matriculation at one Oxford College. But even in this restricted sporting sphere, one might point out that Cambridge had a string of boat-race wins in the 1990's and won four out of five of the Varsity rugby matches between 2005 and 2009; Cambridge are also narrowly ahead overall in both events. The longer-term contests are extremely competitive. What I would like to highlight, though, is performance over the whole range of sports contested by the two universities. So far this year, more than 70 varsity matches have taken place, and Cambridge is just in front (I think the tally is 39:34 at the moment). Last year, Cambridge prevailed overall by a small margin; the year before Oxford emerged ahead by a similar margin. Across Oxbridge sport as a whole, the scene is as close and keenly contested as one could possibly hope and has in fact been like this for many years.

There emerges, nonetheless, a clear difference between the two universities when one scrutinizes the breakdown of results, and this discrepancy in my view makes the Report's endorsement of a variant of the 'Oxford model' very worrying. In recent years, the Oxford men and women have dominated in the traditional, independent-school sports of rowing and rugby, sports which are practised across only a restricted part of the world. Cambridge's men and women on the other hand have been pre-eminent in football, athletics, and cross-country, which are not only global sports but are more access-friendly, as the school backgrounds of recent participants in the relevant Varsity matches attest, and are indeed genuinely egalitarian: one needs only a pair of trainers, some shorts and a vest to get started in athletics. The trend has become more pronounced as clear blue water has opened up between Cambridge's percentage of state school admissions and that of Oxford. It is embarrassing to lose the boat race by eleven lengths given that this is televised, but were it the athletics and football matches that were on the television it might well be Oxford sport that was under review.

The point I would thus like to make is that the current Sports Syndicate, despite its alleged shortcomings, fosters an impressive level of excellence across a wide range of women's and men's sports that reflect the greater diversity of Cambridge's student population. One does not have to spend very long talking to potential applicants to realize that the inclusiveness of the Cambridge sporting scene is a big attraction to excellent state-school sportsmen and sportswomen. Many of these are also top class academically: the most recent Cambridge student to win an international cross-country medal – a woman from Trinity, I am happy to say – graduated with a first-class degree and was from a comprehensive school that has very few Oxbridge entrants. By dismantling the Syndicate and imposing a more centralized structure modelled on that of Oxford, we run the very real risk of, to employ a topical metaphor, throwing the baby out with the bathwater.

Mr D. A. Weldon (Review Committee, and Co-ordinator, Cambridge University Students Union):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I speak as the Co-ordinator of the Cambridge University Students Union, the body representing all undergraduate and graduate students throughout the University. I speak also as a member of the Review Committee, and as it happens a keen swimmer.

Our University has an excellent sporting tradition, one of which we should be proud. Sport is an integral part of the Cambridge experience for the majority of the University's students. From early morning rowing, to knocking around a football after a day's work, it is clear that students, academics, and staff across the University complement their study and general wellbeing by engaging in physical exercise and sport.

I believe sport is a good thing for Cambridge, and I believe these proposals are a good thing for sport. For a very long time, our students have been ably supported by the exceptionally dedicated team of individuals who work at the Department of Physical Education, and who have both ensured students far and wide can participate in sport, and assisted our elite athletes in competing at the highest level, to a standard matching the University's academic excellence.

As a sabbatical officer elected by the student body, I have been lucky to be a member of the Sports Syndicate for two years and to see first-hand the great work of these individuals and those at the Department of Physical Education. I believe their work and service to the University should be commended.

As officers at the Students Union, I and my team spend our days representing students in relation to numerous different multifaceted issues, in wide-ranging fora, throughout the University: on Councils, Committees, Syndicates, Boards, Discussions, workshops, working groups, advisory panels, and more besides. Through seeing the work of lots of different bodies all at once, we begin to see the many different ways that the University is governed, and how the University and the Colleges interact and complement one another. As we try to ensure students' interests are furthered across the University, we gain a broader picture of how business is conducted across the University's many different component parts. It is for this reason that I believe these changes are a positive step forward for sport at Cambridge, and timely, as we near the end of the first full academic year of operation at our new Sports Centre and look ahead to the future.

By transferring responsibility for sport to a full University Committee with direct reporting lines to the Council and the General Board, and incorporating the Sports Service into the Unified Administrative Service sport will become better connected to, and crucially, included within, the University's whole rather than being separated and isolated from the 'rest' of the University. This can only be a good thing, assuring that a strong case continues to be made for sport in the future, particularly with regard to the University's annual planning round.

Of course, the implementation of any new governance arrangement would require significant effort and fine-tuning with regards to the detail; in this case, with particular regard to the sub-committee structure of the new Sports Committee. For that reason, my team and I at the Students Union request that we assist as any new arrangements would be put in place so as to ensure that the interests of all parties and clubs can be balanced. Indeed, we have already consulted with student-run elite sports groups to discuss how we may ensure these measures are implemented.

Mr C. L. M. Pratt (Sports Syndicate, Review Committee and Jesus College):

Deputy Vice-Chancellor, I am a member of both the Review Committee and the Sports Syndicate. For many years I was Senior Treasurer of the University Athletic Club, I am a Fellow and Bursar of Jesus College.

I should say at once that I agree and endorse and fully support the remarks both of the Chair of the Review Committee and those of the Chair of the Syndicate. That said, I have to say that I profoundly disagree with the views expressed by Dr Fairbrother, Dr Lasenby, and Mr Lemons, especially those relating to the Directorship and the incorporation within the UAS (Unified Administrative Service). I would urge those with whom I have disagreed — whose passion for sport I do not doubt — to direct their energies to helping to create the new governance structure proposed by the Report and to enable it to do the job we all believe in.

What is proposed is not a downgrading but an integration within the central processes of the University, which will bring real benefits and the potential to include not only more clubs – and that is very important – but also the senior and junior members of those clubs at the operational level, something which, alas, the Syndicate has failed to do.

Finally, I urge the Council – to whom we should be very grateful for raising the question of the status of sport and for its proposals to embed it more firmly within the University and its operations – to stick to its guns and to move forward to the great potential benefit of sport.

### COLLEGE NOTICES

# **Elections**

Corpus Christi College

The following elections have been made:

Elected into a Fellowship in class A, in Theology:

The Revd Dr Andrew Davison

Elected into a William Cook Fellowship in class A, in Economics:

Mr Jake Bradley

Elected into a Research Fellowship in class B, in Social Psychology:

Ms Sophie Zadeh

Elected into a Donnelley Research Fellowship in class B: Dr Ruth Adelstein

Fitzwilliam College

The following elections have been made:

Elected into Research Fellowships in Class C, with effect from 1 October 2014:

Hazel Wilkinson, B.A., *Oxford*, M. A., *York* Stuart Anthony Middleton, B.A., M.Phil., *CL* 

# Vacancies

Corpus Christi College: Non-Stipendiary Research Fellowship 2014; any subject; tenure: three years; closing date: 28 May 2014; further particulars: http://www. corpus.cam.ac.uk/fellowship/research-fellowship/

Fitzwilliam College: Newton Trust Teaching Associate in Geography; tenure: nine months fixed-term from 1 October 2014; stipend: £20,000 (£26,667 pro rata); closing date: 30 May 2014 at 1 p.m.; further particulars: http://www.fitz.cam.ac.uk/vacancies

Girton College: College Lectureship in French (half-time); stipend: £27,854-£36,298 pro rata; tenure: three years in the first instance; closing date: 12 noon on Sunday, 25 May 2014; further particulars: personnel@girton.cam. ac.uk or http://www.girton.cam.ac.uk/vacancies

Gonville and Caius College: Teaching Associates to help provide supervision for undergraduate students of the College; up to twelve non-stipendiary posts available; closing date: 19 May 2014; further particulars: http://www.cai.cam.ac.uk/vacancies

Murray Edwards College: College Lectureship and Fellowship in Mathematics; tenure: five years from 1 September 2014; stipend: up to £38,908 depending on experience, plus benefits; closing date: 6 June 2014 at 12 noon; further particulars: http://www.murrayedwards.cam.ac.uk/about/vacancies/collegevacancies/

Queens' College: Postdoctoral Research Associates Scheme; tenure: one year in the first instance, possibly renewable for a second and final year upon application; benefits: research allowance of up to £500 a year and membership of the Senior Common Room; closing date: 30 May 2014; further particulars: http://www.queens.cam.ac.uk/general-information/vacancies/academic-vacancies/postdoctoral-research-associates-scheme

# SOCIETIES, ETC.

# **Cambridge Philosophical Society**

The Society's Henslow Fellow Lectures will take place at 6 p.m. on Wednesday, 14 May 2014, in the Bristol-Myers Squibb Lecture Theatre, Department of Chemistry, Lensfield Road. Dr Alexander G. Liu, Henslow Fellow, will give the first half-hour lecture entitled *Resolving the early record of animal evolution: Insights from the enigmatic Ediacaran Biota*, followed by Dr Stephanie Jacquot, Henslow Fellow, who will give the second half-hour lecture entitled *Use of random matrices*. Further details are available at http://www.cambridgephilosophicalsociety.org/lectures.shtml.

# **Cambridge University Scientific Society**

Suggest a speaker for 2014–15

Cambridge University Scientific Society (SciSoc, http://www.scisoc.com/) exists 'to promote all branches of science and to make science accessible to all members of the University'. It does this via weekly talks on a wide range of subjects. The talks are held every Tuesday at 8 p.m. in the Department of Pharmacology Lecture Theatre.

SciSoc is now seeking suggestions for speakers for its weekly scientific talks in Michaelmas (October–December) and Lent (January–March) Terms for the 2014–15 academical year. Speakers must be scientists based in the UK or already travelling in the UK during the time of the talk. Talk topics can be in any branch of science and suggestions are invited for any scientist members of the University wish to meet and hear. To suggest a speaker, please visit the SciSoc website and fill in the suggestion form: http://www.scisoc.com/.

# UNIVERSITY OF OXFORD

# **Vacancies**

Botanic Garden: Directorship of the Botanic Garden and the Harcourt Arboretum; closing date: 30 June 2014; further particulars: http://www.ox.ac.uk/about/jobs/fp/

Exeter College: Stipendiary Lecturership in Philosophy (fixed-term); salary: £12,507–£14,066 per annum; closing date: 22 May 2014 at 12 noon; further particulars: http://www.exeter.ox.ac.uk/stipendiary-lecturer-philosophy-fixed-term

Lincoln College and the University of Oxford: Tutorial Fellowship and Associate Professorship in Spanish Modern Peninsular Literature; salary: £43,745–£58,739 per annum plus benefits; closing date: 30 May 2014; further particulars: http://www.lincoln.ox.ac.uk/Fellow-Associate-Professor-in-Spanish

St Catherine's College: Stipendiary Lecturership in English; stipend: £4,169; closing date: 26 May 2014; further particulars: https://www.stcatz.ox.ac.uk/node/647

Stipendiary Lecturership in Psychology; stipend: £8,338; closing date: 26 May 2014; further particulars: https://www.stcatz.ox.ac.uk/node/649